
 

     SPRING IS ON THE WAY  

       Polar Bear Swim at Shepherdõs Park Lake George in January    photo by  Kent O. Smith Jr.                                     

Weôve heard rumors that our 
long and seemingly cease-
less winter is nearing an end. 
By the time you receive this 
latest issue of Fourth Watch, 
spring will have officially ar-
rived! And we all say hurray 
to that.  

Inside we have the results of 
the Fulton Chain Boat Show 
from Old Forge held last July 

to help get us stoked for our 
up coming boating season.  
Also, we thank Reuben and 
Cynde Smith for their gra-
cious hospitality to Chapter 
members last October with a 
wonderful workshop at their 
Tumblehome  Boat Shop in 
Warrensburg.  

The polar bear swim pictured 
above shows Lake George 

on New Yearôs Day still unfro-
zen. Not for long. Weôre won-
dering if the ice out this year 
will be in April or May at this 
point.   

With spring and warmer 
weather on the way, itôs time 
for us to turn our attention to  
our boats and up-coming 
Chapter activities. Letôs go! 
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FROM THE HELM  

Glenn Gentry, President  Adirondack Chapter   

 

It seems like an endless winter, but spring shall come. Today it is a mixed bag, rain, sleet, and the unending snow. 

In a few short months the boating season will begin!   

 

On our plate this year includes a boating safety course given by Neil Satterly at the Wilton fire house, dates 12th 

or 29th of March.  

 

Poker run on Great Sacandaga Lake in July. Thanks Adam for chairing this event. More information will be posted 

on these two events, once the website is back on line. Kent Smith is working hard on getting this accomplished. 

Thanks Kent.  

 

Our next meeting should be in April after all the snowbirds return from Florida. Cards will be sent out for the 

time and place. Looking to have it here someplace in Queensbury or Glens Falls. 

 

Donõt forget all the outstanding shows coming up this year .Old Forge, ACBS annual International boat show at 

Skaneateles and of course the one and only Lake George Rendezvous. Welcome aboard to all our new members. 

Stay warm, it will get warmer sometime we hope. 
 

  
 

 
 

Glenn G. Gentry, President 

Adirondack Chapter 
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PROTECTING YOUR CLASSIC BOAT FROM OLD MAN WINTER 
 

A series of protection and safety articles provided to you by ACBS Safety Officer Goody Thomas and Hagerty Classic Insurance with the 

expert assistance from ACBS member, Gary Hutchens, owner of Torch Lake Classics. Please boat safely, store safely and prepare for the 
next boating season. 
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COMMON WISDOM OR COMMON SENSE            by Dan Danenberg 

 

 

                       
The Antique and Classic wooden boats that we so cherish as collectibles are also expected to operate as safe, 
functional means of water transportation. We are, however, some two to four generations past the times when 
these boats were initially built and used. We do not have the first-hand experience of the original owners who 
knew what to expect from them, how they were to be maintained and used. Wooden boats were built of wood 
because that was the material available. They were certainly not expected to become the highly prized, and 
priced, collectibles they are today. They were neither intended nor built to last this long. 
 

 

We now come along, generations after the factories intended life spans for these boats and find them in barns, 
sheds and chicken coops. Diamonds in the rough; valuable antiques. Discovering gaps in the dried out old wood, we 
find that they will swell up with water at least enough for bilge pumps to keep them afloat.  
 

 

The assumption for many who are not in the now rare field of wooden boat construction has unfortunately become 
"common wisdom" that wooden boats are supposed to leak, supposed to have to "swell up" before they can be used. This 
misunderstanding has become the greatest cause of the early demise of this type of hull. Chris Craft expected a 'six-year 
turnaround', warning customers not to allow their boats to become saturated with water as this would not only weaken the 
wood and stress the fasteners but the added weight of 400 to 700 pounds of water would prevent the boats from 
reaching advertised speeds. 
 
 
Gar Wood put out a Factory-to-dealer memo on replacing worn-out bottom planks in 1931, after they had been in 
business only five years. The operators were told to keep the boat out of the water 'when not in use', warning 
against water logging the wood. Clearly, there was an expected operational lifespan, after which repairs would be 
required.  
 
 
The culprit in this early aging of the hull was over saturation of the wood. As moisture soaked into the 
wood, the wood would expand much like a sponge. This expansion would cause the planks to buckle and warp, 
stretching the fasteners out of their tightened positions, elongating the screw holes and cracking the planks. 
 
 
Where the plank edges met the force of this expansion would crush the wood cells, referred to as 'compressive 
set'. While in this condition, while still watertight, the hull would be somewhat over tightened and with the wood 
weakened by absorption of water, the action of flexing and pounding across wake and wave would stretch fastener 
holes even more, causing stress cracks in the planking and compressive set under the screw head. Should the 
moisture content of the wood go above 25%, rot spore already present in the wood would begin growth. 
 
 

Removed from the water for winter storage, the over saturated hull would now evaporate the excess moisture. 
Along with the departing moisture, some of the wood's natural rot- preventive oils, dissolved in solution, would be 
lost. Due to this, the planks would now contract back to slightly smaller than original size. Gaps would appear 
wherever compressive set had occurred at plank edges or frame landings or fastener heads. Not only does this 
leave the entire structure weakened and loose, there are now gaps in the construction that collect dirt, debris and rot spore. 
Such gaps now may hold moisture that never fully evaporates in storage, feeding rot spore growth. 

 

(continued on page 7) 

 



 

 

 

 

     A TOUR AND DEMO OF EDGE TOOLS 

The ACBS Adirondack Chapter held its 2013 Fall workshop at Tumblehome Boatshop. On a cool autumn Saturday 
in October, about 25 people gathered at Reuben Smithôs new boat shop just outside downtown Warrensburg to 
learn about the history and work being done to 5 boats by Reuben and his crew.  
 
The event culminated with a discussion and demonstration on edge tools used in boatbuilding, such as planes, 
chisels, and slicks, as well a demonstration on their tuning and sharpening. 
 
GADFLY Under Restoration  

Of the more than 10 boats on the shop floor, GADFLY ï the Antique Boat Museumôs 33-foot 1931 Hutchinson Com-
muter ï was the star of the show. Part of the Museumôs in-water fleet, GADFLY is undergoing restoration work, in-
cluding new stringers, chine logs, keel, bottom frames, and bottom planking.  
 
Reuben explained his boat shop is doing 
the restoration work to GADFLY using as-
built methods, meaning building a tradi-
tional bottom that involves an inner skin of 
diagonal Wana planking beneath an un-
bleached cotton muslin fabric in thinned 
bedding compound, followed by the outer 
planking (also Wana) which is fastened 
using more than 1100 copper rivets.  
 
Exotic Wood with Traditional Charac-

teristics  

Most of the old wood removed from GAD-
FLY was mahogany, but Smith chose 
Wana as its replacement. Wana (botanical 
name Ocotea Rubra) is a tropical hard-
wood harvested from Surinam. It looks and 
acts very much like traditional Honduran or 
Philippine mahogany but is more rot resistant. Smith says he gets this wood through Gannon & Benjamin of Mar-
thaôs Vineyard, who, themselves, go to Surinam to bring back this special wood. 

 
Other Boats at the Shop  

At the workshop, Reuben Smith also talked about the work done 
to another Hutchinson on the shop floor. This 22-foot 1939 lap-
strake utility lives on Blue Mountain Lake, and had gotten new 
stringers, a new transom, about 30 new steambent frames, plus 
some new and repaired planking.  
 
Smith explained that the boats would be refinished in the shopôs 
new collapsible-expandable finishing booth, which he showed to 
the group.  
 
Also discussed were a 1890s fantail launch, a small 
1950s Lyman, and a 15-foot yacht tender with a 10HP Austin 
Bantam motor. 

FALL WORKSHOP AT TUMBLEHOME BOAT SHOP   
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